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MINUTES OF EXECUTIVE MEETING OF 

THE COUNCIL COMMITTEE ON

NOMENCLATURE, TERMINOLOGY AND SYMBOLS (NTS)

SALT LAKE CITY, UT, MARCH 23, 2009

Opening Remarks 
Committee chair Peter F. Rusch convened the meeting at 2:00 pm, welcoming attendees and requesting self-introductions around the table.  Attendance was recorded by attendees check-marking and affirming or correcting address data on the official list of committee participants.  

Persons in attendance were:  Mark Benvenuto, Narayan Bhat, Elise Brown, Albert Censullo, H. N. Cheng, Gopal Coimbatore, Frank Creegan (DivCHED), Clark Dehne, Gerald Fenske, Mark Freilich (DivCHED), Carmen Giunta, Derek Horton, Bob Howell, Herb Kaesz, Paul Karol, Martha Marrapese (ISO representative), Nancy McCormick-Pickett (ACS staff), Donivan Porterfield, Warren Powell, Jeffery Rahn, Robert Rich, Peter Rusch, Jerry Sarquis, Michael Scott (DivINOR), Jack Stocker, Leslie Sperling, James Traynham, and Jeffery Wilson.

 Copies of a revised agenda were distributed.  Rusch reported that, in response to his request to committee members, James G. Traynham had volunteered to serve as committee secretary and was appointed.  The next meeting of the committee is an open meeting in Washington, D.C., August 17, 2009.

Mission Statement, Goals and Metrics
The mission statement for NTS was reviewed and discussed.  This mission includes studying problems relating to nomenclature, terminology, and symbols, and in matters dealing with these issues coordinating the activities of divisions and other committees, advising and consulting with the editors of SOCIETY publications, and acting for and making recommendations to the Council. Rusch stated that NTS should emphasize these thrusts to all other segments/committees of the Society.  Herb Kaesz commented on the difficulty of getting journals and authors to adhere to published journal guidelines on nomenclature usage.  Nomenclature is a low-priority concern among editors and authors.  No one responded to the question of what instructions are given to reviewers.

ACS Communications Strategic Plan
Nancy McCormick-Pickett, Office of Public Affairs, presented a slide-show about the plan.  We are in year 3 of the 5-year plan.  ACS has changed its brand image to “ACS Chemistry for Life,” accompanied by the familiar diamond medallion.  Some Local Sections have adopted the new brand for their web sites but retain their own identifying text.  Two programs are supporting the goals of the strategic plan:  Local Section public relations and Chemical Ambassadors.

International Standards Organization (ISO)

Martha Marrapese, ISO representative to NTS, presented information about ISO’s work on terminology development since 2005.  Nomenclature activities have been directed toward nano- and “official”-names for regulatory agencies to use.  A characterization “name” or number for unique identification of nano materials is needed.  Kaesz, the ACS representative to ISO, stated that the lag in IUPAC name development is an important component of the problem.  He commented that CAS confronts the problem of new compounds without approved names as part of their data-base building work.  CAS is the place for generation of nomenclature by ACS, not NTS. Unique CAS registry numbers, assigned to substances distinguishable from macroscale material, are not being generated for nano particles.  Nano materials are being dispersed in polymer materials, and nomenclature generation needs to be related to that fact.  Jeff Wilson commented that CAS’s nomenclature efforts are Registry driven; since CAS is not assigning unique registry numbers to nano materials, CAS is not currently addressing nano nomenclature.

Programming

Follow-up to Nanotechology Terminology Symposium:  The symposium was held Sunday, March 22, 2009.  Kaesz emphasized again that NTS is not a nomenclature-generating body.  But NTS needs to continue its representation to ISO.

Role of the Committee in Kg Redefinition:  By default, on this issue NTS has the responsibility for ACS.  Rusch proposed a program at the Washington, D.C., ACS meeting with invited participation by National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) and asked Karol to take charge of program/session development.  Possible support from the Society was discussed.  NTS acts for the ACS Council and should take the issue to the Council in 2010 for action.  Rusch plans to inform the ACS President-Elect for 2010 of NTS’s stance on the kilogram issue and solicit support with the aim for action in 2011.  Frank Creegan (DivCHED) proposed that DivCHED develop a position paper about the impact of the kilogram re-definition on teaching and bring it to NTS.

Liaison Reports

Clark Dehne presented his ASTM report, which is included on the NTS web site.  The 11th edition of the ASTM D Dictionary of Engineering Science and Technology now available on line and replaces the previous print edition.  Besides terms from official terminology standards, it includes about 12,000 technical standards of all forms – over 76,000 terms total.


Derek Horton presented a report on Biochemical and Carbohydrate Nomenclature; a copy of the report is available at the NTS web site.  IUBMB (International Union of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology) and CAS have begun an exchange of Enzyme List data and CAS registry numbers.  Some names of substrate oligosaccharides in the Enzyme List are being revised to conform to the IUPAC 1996 carbohydrate recommendations.  A new project covers definitions of enzyme-chemistry terminology terms that are not found in the IUPAC Gold Book (International Compendium of Chemical Terminology).  A plan to revise and expand a portion of the 1966 carbohydrate document, with particular attention to addressing biochemists, has been proposed.


Warren Powell reported on the IUPAC Division VIII activities.  Preparation of a revision of the Blue Book (A Guide to IUPAC Nomenclature of Organic Compounds, Recommendations 1993)  continues.  Chapters 1-4 and 7-10 have been completed and will soon be put on the web board for review.  Some problems with Chapter 6 (acids) remain.   He hopes to get all the material on the web board by the time of the Division VIII meeting later this year.  Publication is expected no later than 2011.  The 2nd edition of Principles of Chemical Nomenclature is scheduled for publication later this year.

Nomenclature Generation Software Update
Albert Censulllo summarized the current status of software for nomenclature generation.  One approach generates a name from a graphical structure, mimicking the way a human expert generates a name.  An alternative approach matches a structure and name in a database.  The complete report, with some details about the products of 10 publishers (including web addresses and examples), is included on the NTS web site.

Wikipedia Entry
Mark Benvenuto summarized and evaluated the chemical nomenclature entry on Wikipedia and suggested that a link to Wikipedia be added to the ACS/NTS website.  H.N. Cheng (ConC liaison) suggested utilizing existing web sites – examine/recommend/endorse – rather than generate a new web site.  Benvenuto will propose an approach for the next fall ACS national meeting.

New Business

International Year of Chemistry:  The United Nations General Assembly has designated 2011 the International Year of Chemistry.  A letter about this designation from ACS Board chair Judith L. Benham was reviewed at the meeting.  Rusch asked the committee to think about this topic and for someone to volunteer to work up a response to the Board of Directors by April 30, 2009.


International Chemical Identifier (InChI):  Again by default, NTS has responsibility for informing the Society about InChI matters.  Some members suggested that InChI, while useful in the short term, may become irrelevant soon.  [After the close of the meeting, Jeff Rahn volunteered to prepare a report for NTS after reviewing pertinent documents.]


National Meeting Programs:  Kaesz encouraged NTS to continue to have a program presence at National Meetings.  He will identify persons developing programs for 2010 meeting and ask if space is still available for Divisions to develop program topics, perhaps to be jointly sponsored by NTS.


Division of Chemical Education (DivCHED):  Discussion produced earnest suggestions that NTS and DivCHED websites be linked, that chemistry educators become more involved up-front with proposed changes in nomenclature, definitions, and terminology, and that NTS have a permanent liaison committee representative to DivCHED.

Committee Workload:  Rusch asked for 15 committee members to volunteer for major responsibilities of NTS, to divide the workload among the committee members.  He requested consideration of the question, What would you like to do for NTS that you are not doing now?  Censullo agreed to review the activities of IEEE (Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers) SCC14 committee to determine if he could become the liaison from NTS to that committee.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:09 pm.





Prepared by James G. Traynham







     Secretary, NTS

The next meeting of NTS, an open meeting, will be at the Fall National 

   Meeting of ACS in Washington, D.C., on Monday, August, 17, 2009.

